
Faculty Senate Minutes

February 14, 2011

4:00-5:30 pm
Present:  Bill Hughes (chair), Jody Waters (vice chair), Mary Carrabba, Dave Carter, Prakash Chenjeri, Anne Connor, Sherry Ettlich, Steven Jessup, Emily Miller-Francisco, Donna Mills, Doyne Mraz, Pete Nordquist, Kathleen Page, Mark Siders, Ellen Siem, Cynthia White, Elizabeth Whitman, Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn

Absent:  Dennis Dunleavy, Paul French, Kay Sagmiller, Dennis Slattery, Robin Strangfeld
Visitors:  Pat Acklin, Mary Cullinan, Jonathan Eldridge, Jim Klein, Charles Lane, Donna Lane, Geoff Mills, Mada Morgan, Matt Stillman, Sue Walsh, Linda Wilcox Young
Agenda:
Approval of minutes from January 31, 2011

· The minutes were approved with no abstentions or discussion.

Announcements

· Chenjeri encouraged all to attend the final two talks for the “On Being Human” campus theme.  There is a talk on Thursday (2/24, 7PM, “Dogs and Humans:  A Common History and a Bond”) and Friday (2/25, 3:30PM, “A Dog’s Eye View of the World”) in SC118. 

Comments from President Cullinan

· President Cullinan was in Montana last week with Matt Sayer to discuss SOU’s admission to the Frontier Conference.  SOU was admitted to the conference beginning in Fall 2012.

· Next week, Cullinan will travel to Salem to testify with the House Higher Education subcommittee of the legislature.  There, she will give an informative presentation about SOU.

· Cullinan had mentioned the possibility of holding an open forum on Senate Bill 242 and the proposed restructure.  Such a forum was recently held at PSU and had mixed reviews due to the issue’s complicated and evolving nature.  In response, faculty senators suggested that Cullinan hold an informative forum for faculty.

· Cullinan announced that groups from Guanajuato will be visiting the SOU campus.  She wants to hear about any trips with students to Guanajuato to maintain connection and momentum.

Comments from Provost Klein

· Provost Klein wished everyone a Happy Valentine’s Day and gave appreciation for faculty attendance to the recent presentations by candidates on campus.

· Klein announced an Academic Affairs meeting on Feb. 15 at 2PM for staff in the Library.  The meeting is primarily for staff, but all are welcome to attend.

· Klein said that the Provost Council is considering the possibility of expanding academic ranks to add, e.g., clinical faculty, research assistants, research associates, and two levels to the senior instructor rank.  The discussion will go the Academic Strategies committee 

· in March.

· A conversation regarding performance of OUS institutions and performance matrices continues.  The matrices include geographic access, curricular breadth, and research and innovation. The performance analysis is still in draft form, and it has the benefit of helping the legislature see the different strengths and services of each campus as well as where there is overlap and why.  

· The provost will send a letter to campus regarding a new policy on simulated violence.  This policy is written to protect students working on video and other projects that might be mistaken for reality.

· Assessment and international programs will be discussed later in the meeting.

AC Report (Jody Waters)

· At the AC meeting, the following items were discussed:

· difference between professional development and scholarship (Curriculum Committee)

· most recent IFS meeting in Portland (Charles Lane)

· increased enrollment of international students from last year (International Programs)

· membership of Athletics Advisory Council

· accommodations of student absences that are due to religious beliefs

· accreditation theme proposal (Provost)

· task force updates

· The Student Evaluation task force is meeting to discuss the transition from paper to online student evaluations.  Online evaluations will be piloted in the Spring and Summer quarters, and the recommendation for adoption will be brought to the Faculty Senate in the Fall.  

Student Senate Report (Kelly McAllister)

· There was no Student Senate report.

Information Items:
Accreditation Process (Jim Klein)

· The previous accreditation process was a 10-year cycle.  Now, the process is a 7-year cycle, with reports due every other year. 

· The Assessment Committee agreed to incorporate goals from the Strategic Plan into a document for Assessment Themes.  The document lists a few goals with objectives and assessment indicators for each.  The document has thus far received positive feedback and is being brought to Senate for informational purposes.  

· The first goal attempts to show how SOU is unique and distinctive.  The goal is ambitious and will likely be amended.

· Walsh commented that the themes are representative of what we are doing across the University.  Not everyone will have a contribution in every category.  We will have subcommittees for each goal listed.  Input is important.

· Cullinan stated that SOU’s mission statement discusses creating responsible global citizens and asked how this is assessed according to the document.  Klein replied that the global portion is covered in 3.b. of the document.

· Klein requested feedback from the departments on the accreditation themes.  Walsh will receive the feedback, which is due from the chairs by February 28.

International Programs (Jim Klein in the place of Gary Miller)

· Miller was absent from the meeting due to a family emergency.  

· Klein reminded Senate that SOU’s contract with ELS was discontinued a year ago for many reasons, including the cost and the drop in international enrollment during the contract period.  ELS was replaced with the Intensive English Program (IEP), which now has a full time director and a new staff member.  The FTE for the Office of International Programs is 4.5-5 FTE, depending on the quarter.

· Klein presented a status report on the program in the place of Miller.  The following are highlights from the report:

· SOU has 42 more international students.

· Last Winter, the IEP had an enrollment of 4 students.  This Winter, it has 19.

· There are 34 new students for the Spring (26 admitted, 8 pending), half of which will be enrolled in the IEP.  Last Spring there were only 2 new admits.

· The IEP is under the purview of the School of Education, and the IEP students are more a part of the campus than they were under ELS.  IEP is advantageous because the students are admitted directly into the institution, meaning that they don’t have to renew their VISA under completion of the program to begin their other studies at SOU.

· Klein stated that, for student study abroad, the focus might be shifting from single-student study organized by larger institutions to group travel in the summer, etc.  There is an awareness that the students benefit more from longer stays, but the current priority is financial stability.
· Connor brought up her concern that the entire focus of OIP is now on recruiting international students and not about encouraging our own students to study abroad, which is a very important part of our mission as a liberal arts institution.  The Provost said that the economy seemed to be the main reason students were not interested in studying abroad, and that shorter programs abroad may be the answer.  He also mentioned costly fees from upstate as possible reasons students don't go abroad. Connor disagreed, stating that financial aid covers students' tuition abroad when they study for a full quarter, so it is just as expensive (if not more so) for them to take a 2-4 week excursion.  (Also, the 2-4 week excursions have been very unsuccessful in the past.  On the other hand, the OUS programs already have everything in place and run very well -- it is merely a matter of getting the word out to our students.)

· Morgan voiced a concern about international and foreign exchange students in the University Seminar writing courses.  The concern is that we say that we give them as much help as we’re not giving them.  She noted that many students are struggling with writing and conversation, and she requested a policy for how to accommodate these students.

· There was a reminder that at the last Faculty Senate meeting of the 09-10 academic year, there was a request to see the final documentation of the IEP for approval.

Inter Institutional Faculty Senate Report (Charles Lane)

· Lane reported that at the most recent IFS meeting (2/4-5), there was a presentation from the Political Action Coalition representative, one regarding the redefinition of faculty ranks, and a longer informal presentation by the Chancellor.

· In the week following the meeting, Lane was in email communication with Bob Turner and the other IFS members.  Turner is putting together a 3-4 page legislative brief on the nature of faculty work for the legislative session.  There is concern about a recent New York Times article on faculty efficiency that has been circulated among senators.  The piece is not correct in that it focuses only on teaching and does not account for the research and service performed by the faculty.

· The IFS has a formal request of the individual OUS faculty senates:  Each faculty senate should consider extending an invitation to their local representatives to visit a local faculty meeting.  The proposed topic of such meetings is the proposed change in the relationship between the institutions and the state.  Even if the senators cannot make the visit, the unified request is important.

· There was discussion regarding the appropriate steps to take to follow through.  Ettlich suggested and Cullinan verified that Liz Shelby could help.  

· Hughes questioned the validity of the measurement and statistics used for measuring faculty efficiency.  White commented that it’s the faculty’s job to redirect the conversation and suggested that it might be important to assess our students’ contribution to the community.  Waters expressed concern about setting student work in communities as a measure, stating that our real impact is much larger than the number of students in our communities and that we must be mindful how we redirect the conversation.  And the vocabulary we use, Hughes added.

· Ettlich stated three main concerns:  1.  There are very well moneyed groups that have challenged K-12 for years, using extremely naive metrics to measure very complex ideas.  The K-12 community has found no easy solutions in fighting back.  2.  The general populous may pay only 10-20% of our budget, but they own 100%.  3.  A large majority of people have no understanding of what our work is or how much work we do.

· A motion to invite a legislator to meet with the Faculty Senate on campus was seconded and approved.  Hughes will contact Liz Shelby.

Discussion Items:
University Studies Curriculum (Mada Morgan)
· Morgan presented two courses (ED, HST) for approval for the Integrations J strand.  There were no questions, and approval of the courses will be an action item next week.

Bylaws Clarification (Donna Lane)

· Lane requested clarification under the Faculty bylaws regarding the dissemination of scholarship in 5.226, 6.a.  It was discussed that the attendance to seminars should be categorized as professional development.  Lane suggests moving a portion of 5.226, 6.b, “Following our … for creative achievement” to 6.c. 

· There was a discussion on whether scholarship should be directly related to the home discipline for the enhancement of knowledge in that area.  Carter suggested that if the scholarship is outside of one’s discipline but still high quality, it should be considered scholarship.  Waters indicated that this may be necessary for interdisciplinary work.

· Lane stated the importance of emphasizing that scholarship be made available to scholars off campus.   Jessup expressed the need for providing class information online to make it quickly available to instructors of similar courses at different institutions.  Klein indicated that there is a digital database of faculty scholarly work hosted by the SOU Library.

· Ettlich agreed to put language to the requests and bring forth a proposed revision at a future Senate meeting.

Further Discussion of Proposed Changes to the Irregular Reg. Process  (Matt Stillman)

Stillman reported that at the Academic Policies meeting last week there was additional faculty voice present, including Sherry Ettlich and Bill Hughes.  The proposal has been modified to drop the open-numbered course $100 late fee and add the sentence:  Forms submitted after the 7th week of the term may be processed and billed in the subsequent term.
The proposed changes for irregular registrations will appear as an action item at the next Faculty Senate meeting.  Stillman stated that this modification will work for most courses and that ESC will gladly make exceptions as needed for specific programs.
Action Items. 
Curriculum Committee (Pat Acklin)

· Acklin discussed the decision to institute an alphabetic numbering for particular courses in the cases where the alphabet is used to extend a number (e.g., “h” is for Honors, “r” for Recitation).

· Ettlich desires greater flexibility in using an alphabetized sequence because some courses have several topics.  The letters are used indicate the topic, and the chronological order changes with time.  Acklin stated that we’ll revisit the issue at a later date.

· Acklin pointed to the new Statistics minor that was misplaced in the Curriculum Committee document used at the last meeting.  Hughes clarified that the present vote includes the courses from the last meeting and the new Statistics minor.  Ettlich moved to approve the courses and minor, and Waters seconded the motion.  There was no discussion.  The motion was approved with no abstentions.


